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1              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  By the authority

2 vested in me by the Illinois Commerce Commission,

3 I now call Docket No. 12-0357.  This Docket concern s

4 the Complaint filed by C. John Mann against Ameren

5 Illinois Company, d/b/a Ameren Illinois.

6                  The Complaint concerns allegations

7 of incorrect billing for service at 1105 South

8 Douglas, Urbana, Illinois.

9                  May I have the appearances for the

10 record?  First, Mr. Mann, please give your name and

11 address.

12              MR. MANN:  John Mann, 1105 South Dougl as

13 Avenue, Urbana, Illinois 61801.

14             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  For the Respondent?

15             MR. DAVIS:  Charles Davis.  I'm with

16 the Law Firm of Brown, Hay & Stephens.  I represent

17 Ameren Illinois Company in this matter and my conta ct

18 information is the same as previously provided in

19 this matter.  I also have Trish Spinner, a regulato ry

20 specialist, and Andrea Begner from Ameren here with

21 me today.

22              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Thank you.  Are the re
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1 any others wishing to enter an appearance?  Let the

2 record show no response.

3               This matter comes on for an

4 evidentiary hearing this morning.  I assume since

5 you are all here, we have cross-examination?

6              MR. MANN:  Yes.

7              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.  Would the

8 witnesses please rise and raise your right hand to be

9 sworn in?

10                           (Witnesses sworn.)

11             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Now, as we talked

12 about at the last status hearing, I have received

13 a couple of documents from Mr. Mann, which do not

14 appear on eDocket.  I received a docket with a

15 heading on it, "Answers to Discovery Questions"

16 and "Expert Witnesses."

17                  Mr. Mann, is that what you intend

18 for your direct testimony?

19              MR. MANN:  Not all of it today, but in

20 the future, yes.

21             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Well, today is the

22 day for the testimony.  So anything that you want
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1 to put into evidence, today is the day.

2             MR. MANN:  All right.  I shall then.

3              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Davis, do you

4 have a copy of this?

5             MR. DAVIS:  I do.

6             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  And I have also

7 received from Mr. Mann another document, which

8 was dated February 5th.

9                  And it is my understanding,

10 Mr. Mann, that this is your rebuttal testimony

11 that you wish to offer today?

12             MR. MANN:  My rebuttal -- I thought I

13 was going first.  Are you talking about questioning

14 the -- the...

15             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Respondent?

16             MR. MANN:  Yes.

17              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Well, what happens

18 here -- what will happen this morning is first, we

19 will get your evidence from you, which will be your

20 written documentation that you already provided us --

21              MR. MANN:  Thank you.

22              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  -- pursuant to the
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1 procedural schedule.

2              MR. MANN:  Okay.

3              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Once we have yours

4 in the record, then you will have an opportunity to

5 ask Ms. Begner questions.

6             MR. MANN:  All right.

7             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  I'm goin g

8 to hand the court reporter a copy of the two

9 documents that you have just identified, Mr. Mann, as

10 what you wanted for you direct testimony and your

11 rebuttal testimony.

12                  I would like you to mark this as

13 Mann Exhibit 1.0 and this one as Mann Exhibit 2.0.

14                      (Document marked as Mann

15                       Exhibit Nos. 1.0 and 2.0

16                       for identification, 3/12/13.)

17              MR. DAVIS:  Judge, to clarify, Exhibit

18 1.0, does that consist of seven pages?  I want to

19 make sure that I have the right documents.

20             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Good idea.  Let's

21 check.

22             MR. DAVIS:  Yes.  It's the same as I
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1 have.  Thank you.

2             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  And Exhibit 2.0, thi s

3 has a cover page on it and one page, which is title d,

4 "Evidence for Complainant."

5             MR. DAVIS:  Yes, your Honor.

6              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, please

7 state your name and address again now that you are

8 under oath.

9              MR. MANN:  John Mann.  C. John Mann.

10 Excuse me.  1105 South Douglas Avenue, Urbana,

11 Illinois 61801.

12              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  And the

13 documents that I just showed you and we decided to

14 describe as Mann Exhibit 1.0 and Mann Exhibit 2.0,

15 did you prepare those documents?

16              MR. MANN:  Yes, ma'am.

17              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  For submittal in th is

18 Complaint case?

19              MR. MANN:  Pardon?

20              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  To provide the Cour t

21 in this case?

22              MR. MANN:  Yes.
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1              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.  And is the

2 information contained in those documents true and

3 correct to the best of your knowledge?

4              MR. MANN:  With the single exception

5 that I -- you stated that I was complaining about

6 the billing.  I'm actually complaining, as I stated

7 in both of these documents, I believe, the one is

8 dated, which was for last year when the hearing was

9 initially established -- and I don't see the date

10 here.  No, wait.  I'm looking at the wrong one.

11 I beg your pardon.  This document (indicating)

12 was --

13              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Let the record show

14 that he is pointing to Mann Exhibit 1.0.

15              MR. MANN:  Right.  This was prepared

16 last year at the scheduled evidentiary hearing and

17 my Complaint, as stated then, I am contesting the

18 compound interest charges for late payment of home

19 residence charges for heat and electricity from

20 August of 2011 until completion of this formal

21 Complaint after having been a client of various

22 Illinois utility companies in the same residence
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1 for 47 years.

2              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You are saying that

3 that is true and correct?

4              MR. MANN:  As best to my knowledge.

5              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.

6              MR. MANN:  I'm not sure about the

7 47-plus years, but yes, I have lived there almost - -

8 well, now it's more than 50 years without any --

9              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, you need

10 to simply answer my question with a yes or no.

11 Okay?

12              MR. MANN:  And your question was what,

13 your Honor?

14              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  My question was thi s

15 information that you provided in Mann Exhibit 1.0

16 and in Mann Exhibit 2.0, is it true and correct to

17 the best of your knowledge?

18              MR. MANN:  Yes, ma'am, it is.  Yes, yo ur

19 Honor.  I'm sorry.

20              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  And you're asking f or

21 these two documents to be entered into evidence in

22 this proceeding?
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1              MR. MANN:  Yes, ma'am.

2              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Are there any

3 objections to Mann Exhibits 1.0 or 2.0?

4             MR. DAVIS:  Yes, your Honor.  And I

5 can go page-by-page, if that's easier.

6                  With respect to Exhibit 1, Page 1,

7 it lists expert witnesses, and just for simplicity

8 sake, with the last names of Homer, Sylla, S-Y-L-L- A,

9 Ferguson, and Bogle, B-O-G-L-E.  And here in the

10 hearing room today, these people are not in the

11 hearing room today.

12                  I believe this calls for hearsay

13 or I'm not sure what the purpose really is of these

14 references are.

15              MR. MANN:  These -- these, your Honor,

16 are published books by recognized international

17 authorities.

18                  Niall Ferguson, John Bogle, and

19 I do not have a copy of Sidney Homer's, he is

20 now deceased, but he published the internationally

21 accepted volume that was published in 1962 on

22 interest rates, which he has revised roughly every



76

1 decade since then.  This is the fourth edition here .

2 He has actually published it five times, but as I

3 understand it, the first three times -- oh, no --

4 the first four times, he did it himself.

5                  This fourth edition or fifth

6 edition -- excuse me.  Let me look at this.  Yeah.

7 The fourth edition is the last one of the five

8 various editions.  However, insofar as I have been

9 able to determine, this is the first time he has

10 had a junior author and I suspect that was delibera te

11 because he died before the completion of the book

12 and I assume, I do not know this for a fact, that

13 he was one of Sidney Homer's previous accounting

14 Ph.Ds.

15              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.

16             MR. DAVIS:  Your Honor, based upon his

17 explanation, the reference to these expert witnesse s

18 is irrelevant to this proceeding and to the extent

19 that Mr. Mann is attempting to offer their works

20 into evidence, which calls for inadmissible hearsay ,

21 it shouldn't be considered in this proceeding.

22              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  You may
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1 continue with your objections.

2             MR. MANN:  Your Honor, I could not hear

3 that.

4             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I asked him to

5 continue with his objections.

6             MR. MANN:  Oh, thank you.

7             MR. DAVIS:  With regard to Page 2, it's

8 a chart with the title, "Interest Rates and Loans."

9 I guess I have a question first.  I'm curious as to

10 where this -- this graph came from.

11             MR. MANN:  Me.

12             MR. DAVIS:  So this is a graph that you

13 produced?

14              MR. MANN:  For this hearing last year.

15             MR. DAVIS:  As far as Page 2, your

16 Honor, with reference to the interest rates in

17 Scotland, British Columbia, Argentina, New York

18 and Classical Athens, it's irrelevant to whether

19 Mr. Mann paid his utility bills for a certain time

20 and to whether Ameren has the ability to assess

21 interest charges.  So I would -- I would move

22 to strike that page and object at to relevance.
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1             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  You may

2 continue.

3             MR. DAVIS:  Okay.  Page 3, I guess a

4 question precedes my objection.

5                  Mr. Mann, was that document -- thi s

6 chart from the book that's referenced at the top of

7 the page?

8             MR. MANN:  For Sidney Homer?

9              MR. DAVIS:  Yes.

10             MR. MANN:  Yes.  It was Chart 83.

11             MR. DAVIS:  Your Honor, I would object

12 to this document as inadmissible hearsay.  Mr. Home r

13 and Mr. Sylla are not in the hearing room today to

14 testify as to the truth of this document and Mr. Ma nn

15 has not produced an expert witness, which relies up on

16 this sort of information in the field of whatever

17 he's purporting.

18                  And in addition, the rates on

19 private -- on corporate and government bonds is

20 irrelevant to this proceeding for the same reasons

21 I stated in my previous objection.

22               As to Page 4 of Exhibit 1, this is
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1 apparently a letter sent by Laurel Lunt Prussing,

2 Mayor of the City of Urbana.  This person is not

3 in the hearing room today and this document is

4 inadmissible hearsay and should not be admitted.

5               In addition, the contents of this

6 page are irrelevant for the same reasons that I

7 stated in my same two previous objections.

8               With regard to Page 5, Page 5

9 appears to be a newspaper article from the News

10 Gazette.  My first objection is relevance.  Ameren' s

11 delivery rate, as dictated by the ICC, does not

12 have anything to do with the specific facts of this

13 case and whether or not Mr. Mann paid his bill and

14 whether or not he should have been assessed interes t

15 charges.

16                  In addition, a proper foundation

17 has not been laid for this document and I can't eve n

18 tell if it's accurate, true and complete.  Therefor e,

19 I further object and move to strike it.

20                  As to Page 6, I guess I have a

21 question first.  Mr. Mann, where did these graphs

22 come from?
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1              MR. MANN:  This is what you are

2 referring to?

3              MR. DAVIS:  Yes.

4              MR. MANN:  They came from the internet

5 from the United States Treasury Department.  It's a

6 continuous rate recorded by a computer

7 at several times during the day.  I have forgotten

8 exactly how many times, but it's essentially a

9 continuous curb, not a proportion or part values

10 that have then been connected by a person.

11              MR. DAVIS:  As to Page 6, your Honor,

12 I would object as to relevance.  This -- these grap hs

13 are irrelevant to whether or not Mr. Mann paid his

14 utility bills and as to whether or not the interest

15 charges he was assessed were proper.

16                  In addition, a proper foundation

17 has not been laid for these documents.  There's no

18 one here from the Treasury Department to testify as

19 to these figures nor any other foundation given as

20 to why these alleged government records should be

21 accepted without foundation.

22                  Then Page 7 of Exhibit 1, a



81

1 question first to Mr. Mann, is this graph from

2 the book referenced at the top of --

3              MR. MANN:  No.  It's from the U.S.

4 Treasury Department.  It's part of the, I believe,

5 the lower one on the previously enlarged page.

6              MR. DAVIS:  So Page 7 is the same

7 graph that's on the bottom of Page 6?

8             MR. MANN:  Yes, sir.

9             MR. DAVIS:  Okay.  I'll restate my same

10 objections, your Honor.

11                  As far as Exhibit 1, those are all

12 of my objections.

13              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.

14              MR. DAVIS:  Okay.  Let me please revie w

15 Exhibit 2.

16                  All right.  I have no objections

17 as to Exhibit 2, but I do have some limited

18 cross-examination.

19              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Your objections

20 to Mann Exhibit 1.0 will be overruled.  I will take

21 the evidence and give it the weight that it's due.

22                  You may proceed with your question s
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1 to Mr. Mann.  He is going to ask you some questions

2 now.

3          C R O S S - E X A M I N A T I O N

4                     by Mr. Davis

5      Q.   Is it true that you have not paid your

6 utility bill for gas or electric to Ameren Illinois

7 since July 2011?

8      A.   It is.

9      Q.   And that's to current date?  So you haven 't

10 paid even last month's or the months' prior bills?

11      A.   No, sir.

12      Q.   What -- what did you do for a living or d o

13 you do for a living?

14      A.   I'm an emeritus professor of geology at t he

15 University of Illinois.

16      Q.   And what's your field of study?

17      A.   My field of study?

18      Q.   Yes.

19      A.   Mathematical geology.

20      Q.   Mathematical geology.  And what is involv ed

21 in mathematical geology?

22      A.   It is the application of mathematics
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1 to geological data.  I'm a charter member of the

2 International Association of Mathematical Geologist s.

3 I have also served as deputy editor and editor in

4 chief of this international organization.  I was

5 the third -- excuse me -- I was the second deputy

6 editor and the third editor in chief.

7      Q.   The -- isn't it true that the individuals ,

8 the expert witnesses, that you have listed on Page 1

9 of Exhibit 1, the last names Homer, Sylla, Ferguson

10 and Bogle, they are not here in the hearing room

11 today, right?

12      A.   No, sir.  One is dead.

13      Q.   Yes.  And isn't it correct that you have

14 not submitted in the affidavits or anything to that

15 affect from these individuals?

16      A.   No.  Their books speak for themselves.

17      Q.   Okay.

18      A.   All three of those authors are

19 internationally respected business people, namely,

20 in economics, in the case of Homer.  In the case

21 of Niall Ferguson, he is a professor of history at

22 Oxford University.  He is Scottish born.  He came
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1 to America to meet two people and as a result of

2 that, the University of Chicago offered him a --

3 excuse me -- I beg your pardon.  The University of

4 Harvard offered him a chaired position at Harvard

5 and so since that, which was -- I can't tell you

6 exactly how many years ago, but it was about 25

7 years -- 20, 25 years ago, he has spent one semeste r

8 each academic year at Oxford and one semester at th e

9 University of Chicago.

10      Q.   Isn't it true that for this proceeding,

11 the Complaint that you filed in this case, that

12 you don't have any expert witnesses here with you

13 today?

14      A.   No.

15      Q.   With regard to Page 2 of Exhibit 1, you

16 stated previously that you produced this chart?

17      A.   Yes, sir.

18      Q.   Where on the chart does it reference the

19 amounts that you were charged by Ameren?

20      A.   Nowhere.  I'm not contesting your charges .

21      Q.   What do you mean you're not contesting ou r

22 charges?
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1      A.   I am contesting your late payment fees

2 that you charge your customers.  This Complaint

3 was initiated as an informal Complaint more than

4 two years ago.  I have lived in ten states in my

5 career in the United States and I have oftentimes

6 filed Complaints against utility companies for the

7 illegal charges they place on their clients for

8 late charges on estimated bills.

9      Q.   So --

10      A.   And in every one of those states, it has

11 always remained an informal Complaint, your Honor.

12      Q.   So where have you done this at?  Where

13 have you filed these Complaints against other

14 utilities at?

15      A.   I -- I grew up in Kansas.

16      Q.   So you did it in Kansas?

17      A.   Yes.

18      Q.   Who did you do it against out there?

19      A.   What?

20      Q.   Who was the utility that you filed a

21 Complaint against there?

22      A.   Oh, Kansas Power and Light.
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1      Q.   Okay.

2      A.   Then I did it in Mississippi when I was

3 working in Mississippi and that would have been

4 in 1961 through 1964.  I also did it in California

5 when I was working for Hazelton Nuclear Science

6 Corporation in Palo Alto.

7      Q.   All right.  And any other states besides

8 Kansas, Mississippi, California or Illinois?

9      A.   Yes.  I also did it in Texas.

10      Q.   Any other states?

11      A.   Not that I can recall offhand.

12      Q.   Round number, do you have any idea the

13 number of Complaints that you have filed; any idea

14 at all?

15      A.   At least ten because I have lived in a

16 couple of those states twice, but I can't tell you

17 the exact number.  My point that I'm trying to make

18 here is that those informal complaints have always

19 been responded to by the utility company except --

20      Q.   Okay.  But is your point -- I mean, you

21 filed the Complaints -- these ten Complaints in

22 all of these states because you don't -- it's your
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1 opinion that utilities should not be able to charge

2 interest?

3      A.   No, no, no.  That's not what I am

4 complaining about.

5      Q.   Okay.

6      A.   I'm complaining about the difference in

7 what you do charge and what is legal.

8      Q.   Okay.  So your assertion here is that the

9 rate that Ameren charges is illegal?

10      A.   For those who do not pay their bills on

11 time.

12      Q.   Okay.  And your source for this is your

13 testimony here today, these documents, Exhibit 1

14 and Exhibit 2?

15      A.   Not completely.

16      Q.   Okay.  Did you file something else?

17      A.   No.

18      Q.   Okay.  Let's go ahead and go to Page 3 of

19 Exhibit 1.

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And you didn't produce this chart; is tha t

22 correct?
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1      A.   No.  That's one of Homer's, the 83.

2      Q.   And there's no reference in this chart

3 to either your bill with Ameren Illinois or --

4      A.   Oh, yes, there is, sir.

5      Q.   Okay.  Can you point out in the chart

6 where there's a reference to your bill in this

7 chart?

8      A.   Oh, no, not in that sense.  That's not

9 what I'm challenging you on.

10      Q.   Okay.  Can you point to me on here how

11 this relates to Illinois utilities at all?

12      A.   I was presuming that I could explain it

13 to you before you started asking questions.

14      Q.   I mean, this is your testimony, right?

15      A.   Yes, sir.

16      Q.   Okay.  Let's go ahead and move to Page 4.

17      A.   All right.

18      Q.   Let's back up a little bit.  So the --

19 this dispute with Ameren started in 2011; is that

20 correct?

21      A.   Yes.  Because I was gone from the fall

22 of 2011 for six months to Georgia.  I spoke to
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1 your people, as well as every other utility

2 company, because there was no one going to be

3 living in my house that six months.  Therefore,

4 I had to maintain both electricity and heat

5 while I was gone because my house is heated by

6 hot water, which requires both electricity and

7 natural gas.

8      Q.   So your real disputed period is the

9 fall of 2011?

10      A.   No.  It continues into 2012 because I

11 did not return until February of 2012.

12      Q.   So your dispute is from around August

13 of 2011 to February of 2012; is that correct?

14      A.   Yes, sir.

15      Q.   And so your contention is that you were

16 charged improperly during that time period only?

17      A.   Not charged.  I have no idea how I got

18 charged.  I have not been able to find out in the

19 discovery process.

20      Q.   Okay.  Were you -- is it your contention

21 that you were improperly billed for services during

22 that time period?
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1      A.   In my informal Complaint, I stated why

2 I was filing a formal Complaint.

3      Q.   Okay.  I mean, it is just a simple yes

4 or no.  Between that time period, August and

5 February, August 2011 and February 2012, are you

6 alleging during that time period that your bills

7 from Ameren were incorrect?

8      A.   I'd have to answer that yes.

9      Q.   And after that time period, did you

10 have any dispute that -- you know, you returned --

11 let me clarify.

12               So you returned to your home in

13 February of 2012, correct?

14      A.   Yes, sir.

15      Q.   And so from that point forward, you have

16 lived physically in your home and used your electri c

17 and gas, is that correct, sir?

18      A.   Yes, sir.

19      Q.   But you are stating that previous to that

20 time, August 2011 to February 2012, you were not

21 physically in your home in Urbana?

22      A.   That is correct.  No one was.
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1      Q.   Prior to your departure in August of 2011 ,

2 did you ask -- you didn't ask Ameren to shut off yo ur

3 services, correct?

4      A.   I couldn't.

5      Q.   And prior to that time or at any time

6 during at that -- let's just say during that

7 time period.  So from August 2011 to February

8 2012, during that time period, you also did not

9 ask Ameren to turn off your gas or electric service s,

10 correct?

11      A.   No, sir.

12              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  No, sir, meaning

13 you are agreeing with him?

14              MR. MANN:  Pardon?

15              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You agreed with his

16 statement?

17              MR. MANN:  He asked yes or no.  I

18 explained it to you.

19              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Yes.  When you said

20 "no, sir," you meant you did not ask them to turn

21 off you're electric or gas?

22             MR. MANN:  No, because I could not do
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1 that.

2              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.

3              MR. MANN:  That's why I contacted Amer en

4 before I went to Georgia.

5 BY MR. DAVIS:

6      Q.   And either prior to August 2011 or during

7 that time period, August 2011 to February 2012, you

8 never winterized your home or anything like that; i s

9 that correct?

10      A.   That's correct.

11      Q.   So referring back to Page 4 of Exhibit 2,

12 this letter from the mayor or the city of Urbana --

13              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Actually, that's

14 Exhibit 1.

15             MR. DAVIS:  Exhibit 1.  I'm sorry.

16 BY MR. DAVIS:

17      Q.   As stated previously, this mayor of Urban a,

18 Laurel Prussing, is not in the hearing room today,

19 correct?

20      A.   No, sir.

21      Q.   And in this letter, it makes reference

22 to the fact of aggregation apparently was taking



93

1 place in Urbana; is that correct?

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   And that rates would be changing from the

4 date of the letter going forward; is that correct?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   Now, what's the date of the letter in the

7 upper left-hand corner?

8      A.   May 17, 2012.

9      Q.   Turning to Page 5 of Exhibit 1, there is

10 no one here in the hearing from the News Gazette;

11 is that correct?

12      A.   I don't know.  As far as I'm concerned,

13 no.

14      Q.   And what's the date of the article as

15 stated on Page 5?

16      A.   September 21, 2012.

17      Q.   And moving to Page 6 of Exhibit 1, you

18 stated previously that these charts are from the

19 Department of Treasury; is that correct?

20      A.   That's correct.  They are continuous

21 recording of rates as they retrieve them from Wall

22 Street, the New York Stock Exchange.
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1      Q.   And no one from the Department of Treasur y

2 is here today, correct?

3      A.   No, sir.

4      Q.   And there is no reference on these charts

5 to Illinois or public utilities in Illinois; is tha t

6 correct?

7      A.   That's correct.

8      Q.   There is no reference to your specific

9 utility bills from Ameren Illinois; is that correct ?

10      A.   No.  It's not correct.

11      Q.   Okay.  Can you point out on that chart

12 where your bills from Ameren Illinois are reference d

13 on Page 6?

14      A.   In the last five to six years.

15      Q.   Okay.  Can you state how that is the

16 case?  Can you point specifically to where that

17 reference is?

18      A.   That line represents the short-term

19 government bonds for the last five to six years

20 that I could have purchased for as little as

21 one-tenth of one percent to pay my entire bill

22 and still make money --
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1      Q.   Okay.

2      A.   -- in the process as well as pacifying yo u

3 folks.

4      Q.   Between the time period of August 2011 an d

5 February 2012, did you pay your phone or water bill

6 during that time period?

7      A.   No, I had none.

8      Q.   You did not have a water bill during that

9 time period?

10      A.   That is correct.

11      Q.   Why is that?

12      A.   Because I talked to every utility company

13 that was going to be involved.  I did this informal ly

14 as I have all done it before this instance.

15      Q.   So you shut off your water during that ti me

16 period?

17      A.   No, sir.  I did not.

18      Q.   So who provided your water?

19      A.   There was no utilization of water.  There

20 was no one in the house and the water company did n ot

21 charge me for it, as they told me.

22      Q.   So you stated earlier that for the time
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1 period of August 2011 to February 2012, you were

2 billed for electric service and gas service by

3 Ameren Illinois, but you did not pay it; is that

4 correct?

5      A.   Yes, sir.

6      Q.   And your dispute is that those amounts we re

7 incorrect?

8      A.   Yes, sir.

9      Q.   Okay.  As for that time period only, in

10 your opinion, how much should Ameren Illinois have

11 charged you?

12      A.   I have no idea.  I don't know how Ameren

13 makes their bills.  I could not figure it out from

14 my bills.

15      Q.   Okay.  And for the time period after

16 February 2012, so February 2012 to the present,

17 you have not paid any gas or electric bills that

18 are sent to you by Ameren; is that correct?

19      A.   That is correct.

20      Q.   Are you disputing that any of those

21 amounts for that time period are incorrectly billed

22 by Ameren?
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1      A.   As far as the date fee interest is

2 concerned.

3      Q.   And what should be, in your opinion, the

4 correct amount of interest that should have been

5 charged?

6      A.   I do not set that.  The Illinois Commerce

7 Commission sets that.  As I stated -- may I expand on

8 this, your Honor?

9              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Yes.

10 BY THE WITNESS:

11      A.   As explained in a publication in 1944 fro m

12 the Illinois Commerce Commission, they were noting

13 the changes that they had made during World War II

14 in the state.  But in addition to that, they also

15 very significantly pointed out the historical role

16 that the Illinois Commerce Commission has played in

17 the United States governance of utility companies.

18                  Now, they also noted in that same

19 publication that utility companies are operated tod ay

20 technically illegally in the United States, which

21 forbids monopolies.  But the Illinois Commerce

22 Commission quite correctly stated they are entitled



98

1 to a reasonable amount of profit and that is why

2 your interest rates for late payments have been,

3 and I don't know how because I couldn't find this

4 in the Illinois Commerce Commission publications,

5 can only be set by legal bodies of the state of

6 Illinois' elected officials or I should say

7 government, I suppose, and that can either be

8 legislated, it can be demanded by the Illinois

9 Commerce Commission -- let's see.  I know there

10 is the third one.  I'm sorry, your Honor.  I have

11 forgotten that one.  But that was a magnificent,

12 very brief article.

13                  In the 2011 annual report, the sam e

14 features were reiterated in the section -- excuse m e,

15 your Honor.  May I pull out something?

16              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You may.

17                  Mr. Mann, can you hold that up so I

18 can see it?

19              MR. MANN:  Oh, I'm sorry.

20             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann has held

21 up the Illinois Commerce Commission Annual Report

22 on Electricity, Gas, Water and Sewer Utilities date d
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1 2011.  Okay.  You may proceed.

2 BY THE WITNESS:

3      A.   They reiterated essentially that same

4 statement that I quoted from 1944 in here.

5             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Do you have a page

6 number for that?  I see you have some marks.  I

7 wondered if you marked that page.

8              MR. MANN:  Well, I marked two places.

9 I don't remember what I marked.  I'm sorry.  No.

10 This first one is not.  This is the basis for one

11 of my discovery questions that were -- that was

12 summarily kicked out.  I'm sorry.

13              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Okay.

14 BY THE WITNESS:

15      A.   Oh, yes, yes, yes.  This was a new sectio n

16 in the 2011 concerning impacts of federal activity on

17 state utility service, Page 63.  Have you read that ,

18 sir?

19 BY MR. DAVIS:

20      Q.   I can't testify.

21              MR. MANN:  Ma'am, are you familiar wit h

22 that?
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1             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Now is not the time

2 for you to ask her questions.

3              MR. MANN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  All righ t.

4             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Davis, do you

5 have any further questions of Mr. Mann?

6             MR. DAVIS:  Yes.

7 BY MR. DAVIS:

8      Q.   This will be my final question.  To be

9 clear, from the time period of July 2011 and forwar d,

10 you are contesting interest and late charges that

11 have been assessed to you?

12      A.   Yes, sir.  As I --

13      Q.   And during that time period, you don't

14 contest the principal amounts that have been charge d

15 to you; is that correct?

16      A.   No.  Well, yes.  I beg your pardon.  I ha ve

17 to say no on that.

18             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  No, you do not agree

19 with him and you are contesting the principal amoun ts

20 for that time period?

21              MR. MANN:  Yes, for that period.  I

22 stated that in my informal complaint that I sent to
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1 you folks.

2              MR. DAVIS:  For clarity of the record,

3 the time period is August 2011 --

4              MR. MANN:  Yes.

5              MR. DAVIS:  -- through February 2012.

6 BY MR. DAVIS:

7      Q.   So for that time period, you contest both

8 principal amount and the interest?

9      A.   Yes, sir.

10      Q.   Okay.  And why do you contest the princip al

11 amount?

12      A.   I'm a geologist.  I also know the state

13 climatologist.  With that informal complaint, I had

14 had a statement from the state climatologist that

15 stated that period was the mildest winter in Urbana ,

16 Illinois since weather records had been continuousl y

17 recorded primarily in Chicago, Peoria, Urbana, of

18 course, because of the university, and two other

19 places.

20      Q.   Okay.  So for that time period then,

21 August 2011 through February 2012, the principal

22 amounts, how much should you have been billed?
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1      A.   I have no idea.  I said before that I don 't

2 know how you calculate that and I can't figure it

3 out from the bill.  I do know that every one of

4 those bills during that period of time the previous

5 year, I was locked in my house for three straight

6 month because it was one of the worst winters we

7 have had since I lived in Urbana.

8                  Now, why would the rate of charges

9 for those same month be almost identical from one

10 of the coldest winters the previous year and the

11 winter that I spent in Georgia, which is the warmes t

12 year recorded in weather records for Urbana, Illino is

13 when no one was living in the house?

14                  I had my thermostat set at the

15 lowest possible rate, but I have a hot water system .

16 I cannot turn that off and prevent freezing in the

17 house.  It's built that way.

18      Q.   But for the time period then of February

19 2012 until today, you do not contest the principal

20 amounts charged to you during that time period?

21      A.   I have to question them because I now

22 have a complete record since August from the state
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1 climatologist, which unfortunately I did not bring

2 because I did not intend to touch upon that today.

3      Q.   So basically your testimony is the weathe r

4 was too mild during that time period and your bills

5 could not have been that high?

6      A.   Because they were almost identical to the

7 previous year.

8      Q.   So the answer to that question was yes?

9      A.   Yes.

10              MR. DAVIS:  Judge, I don't have any

11 further questions.

12             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  Mr. Mann ,

13 if there is anything else that Mr. Davis was asking

14 you about that you wish to say anything about now i s

15 your opportunity.

16              MR. MANN:  I do.  As I stated last yea r,

17 which is the point of the first exhibit here, I am

18 contesting the late charges only.  I can't prove th e

19 amount of electricity because no one was there to

20 record it, I mean, as far as I was concerned.

21                  I have no assurance that the

22 Illinois Commerce Commission has sufficiently
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1 supervised you as a utility company to be sure that

2 what they say is correct.

3                  I do have, however, scientific

4 evidence that contradicts what you have charged me.

5 That's proof.  But may I add more, ma'am?

6             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Yes.

7             MR. MANN:  I started all of this in

8 my informal Complaint, as has always happened befor e

9 when I have filed informal complaints, we got

10 together, the utility company, and we came to a

11 mutual agreement.

12                  I did that with Ameren when I got

13 back, as they had told me to do, contradictory what

14 I've learned from other people at Ameren, that they

15 would do exactly the same thing.  However, I receiv ed

16 no response when I notified Ameren that I was back

17 in my house and would like to settle up with the

18 bill.  I heard nothing.

19                  All I got was arrogance and

20 dominance by a utility company in Illinois.  That's

21 when I decided to file a formal Complaint, your

22 Honor.
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1                  Now, you questioned me on a number

2 of these exhibits and I can -- I do have -- I didn' t

3 bring them.  I'm sorry.

4                  I can tell you from my personal

5 knowledge that a profit rate of more than 36 percen t

6 by a utility company in any state in the United

7 States is excessive in a country that does not allo w

8 monopolies and that is the reason that the Illinois

9 Commerce Commission guarantees you a reasonable

10 amount of return for your work.  In other words, yo u

11 are not being treated as a monopoly, yet that is

12 illegal in the United States.  But that's the only

13 way a utility company can operate in any state.

14                  But I do not consider a profit

15 greater than 36 percent, which that -- that letter

16 from the mayor of Urbana sent out, according to

17 action, on I believe it was a state legislature

18 that allowed that right.  Okay.  I'm sorry.  I'm

19 sorry.  I beg your pardon.  I apologize.  I never

20 appeared in a case in my life.

21                  Anyway it was the arrogance of

22 Ameren in not responding to my notice in March that
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1 I was back in 2012.  I heard nothing.  All I did

2 was get -- got bills that they were going to turn

3 off my heat and my electricity.

4              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Thank you, Mr. Mann .

5 From your statement, then, you lead me to believe

6 that you are still open to discussing your late fee s

7 and charges with Ameren?

8             MR. MANN:  No, ma'am, I am not.  That

9 was the purpose of the -- my expert witnesses as

10 published and I showed you two of those books.  I

11 don't own the third one because it's irrelevant to

12 me.

13                  But I have to commend you all to

14 read Niall Ferguson's work or John Bogle's book.

15 All three of those men are internationally known,

16 respected and published.

17              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Thank you.  Do you

18 have anything else?

19              MR. MANN:  I would like to explain my

20 diagram that I made and answer anymore questions

21 about those graphs that they care to ask me.

22             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  I think
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1 they have completed their questions, but if you hav e

2 an explanation for the diagram, now is the time.

3             MR. MANN:  Thank you.  This diagram

4 has A, B and C down at the bottom.  Time is going

5 from left to right at the bottom of the page starti ng

6 with zero.  A are all common interest rates on

7 loans in the United States.  I don't know how other

8 countries do it.

9                  The fact that A and B are at a

10 different angle or a rate makes them different.  In

11 the case of A, that's what you do when you buy a

12 house.  That's when you buy a car.  It stays the

13 same until you have paid it all off.

14                  The B line is what is allowed for

15 banks or credit card companies, which normally are

16 banks, but not necessarily, and they are telling

17 you when you take out a credit card that it will

18 cost you 1.5 percent per month.  They have stated

19 this.  You are free to accept it or reject it.

20                  Now, do you know what the interest

21 rate is on B?

22              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I recall that you
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1 are not asking questions right now.

2              THE WITNESS:  Oh, I'm sorry.  Can you

3 tell us what the interest rate is on Line B?

4             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, you're not

5 asking questions.

6             MR. MANN:  All right.  I'll tell you.

7 That's what a bank or a credit card company can

8 legally allow because they have advertised it as

9 1.5 percent per month.  The annual rate on that is

10 18 percent.  Those are legally accepted interest

11 rates that are recognized mathematically throughout

12 the world.

13                  Now, we get to C.  C is a

14 compound interest rate that you charge for people

15 who pay their bills late.  You will note that it

16 is not a straight line.  It is some variation on

17 an expediential probability distribution function.

18 This originated more than 5,000 years ago as

19 documented in Homer's, who is an accounting busines s

20 professor temporarily at Harvard, but most of his

21 career was spent with the two largest loan

22 incorporations in America.
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1                  He has looked at the actual writte n

2 record whereas Niall Ferguson, being a historian

3 and operating as a historian, one of the few people

4 that I know who are using their history who learn

5 something.

6             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, stay with

7 this chart.

8             MR. MANN:  Okay.  That's what I am

9 trying to do.  I simply wanted you to know that

10 that expediential curve originally was a usury

11 interest rate that the world has known for more

12 than 5,000 years.

13                  Both of those first two expert

14 witnesses have studied the same thing from the

15 history standpoint as well as from the financial

16 standpoint and they both agree the lower five

17 figures there all come from Homer's book.  But you

18 will note the top one up there.  That comes from

19 Niall Ferguson's book and that was being charged

20 in 2008 in Scotland, both in the Glasgow where he

21 lives, as well as in Edinburgh, where his parents

22 live.
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1             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  Do you

2 have any further explanation of this chart?

3              MR. MANN:  Yes, ma'am.

4              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You are going to

5 have to keep it tied to the late charges that you

6 are contesting.

7             MR. MANN:  That's what I'm trying to

8 do.

9             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You cannot go to

10 Glasgow, Scotland and things like that.  It has to

11 be related to this -- your particular charges.

12             MR. MANN:  I'm only contesting, your

13 Honor, the late changes.

14             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I understand.

15             MR. MANN:  As Webster's Collegiate

16 Unabridged Dictionary defines usury --

17             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  That, I believe,

18 goes beyond this particular graph, which is what

19 you are talking about.

20             MR. MANN:  This is the basis for my

21 Complaint -- formal Complaint.  I will relate those

22 to the other.  My point is as usury is defined in t he
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1 dictionary --

2             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  No, Mr. Mann, I'm

3 sorry, but I'm going to have to cut you off here.

4             MR. MANN:  Okay.

5             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Because you are

6 going beyond what Mr. Davis asked you about.  Your

7 opportunity now to speak has to be limited directly

8 to the questions that he just completed asking you

9 about.

10             MR. MANN:  May I make a comment, your

11 Honor?

12             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Yes.

13             MR. MANN:  It does not pertain to my

14 question.  It pertains to what I'm trying to do.

15             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  And what is that?

16             MR. MANN:  Adage that has been in human

17 history before writing ever began passed down from

18 parents to children, that states if you don't know

19 history, you're bound to repeat it.

20             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Well stated.  Do you

21 have anything further?

22             MR. MANN:  I guess not.
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1             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  At this

2 time I will admit into evidence Mann Exhibit 1.0 an d

3 2.0.

4                           (Mann Exhibit Nos. 1.0 an d

5                            2.0 were admitted into

6                            evidence.)

7              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Thank you, Mr. Mann .

8 Mr. Davis?

9             MR. DAVIS:  Thank you, your Honor.  I

10 call on behalf of Ameren today, Andrea Begner.  I

11 have her written testimony here and then I have --

12 given that I understand now what Mr. Mann's complai nt

13 is, I do have a few additional direct questions, if

14 there is no objection.

15              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.

16              MR. DAVIS:  As far as the written

17 testimony is concerned, Ms. Begner, can you please

18 identify what I have put in front of you?

19              MS. BEGNER:  Yes.

20              MR. DAVIS:  And what this is?

21              MS. BEGNER:  This is my direct

22 testimony.
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1              MR. DAVIS:  And is the testimony label ed

2 in the upper right-hand corner as Ameren Illinois

3 Exhibit 1.0?

4              MS. BEGNER:  Yes.

5              MR. DAVIS:  And attached to it, are

6 there additional exhibits labeled as Ameren Illinoi s

7 Exhibits 1.1, 1.2 and 1.3?

8              MS. BEGNER:  Yes.

9              MR. DAVIS:  The document that I handed

10 you, does it appear to be an exact copy of the

11 testimony which was -- which you filed with the

12 Illinois Commerce Commission on December 18, 2012?

13              MS. BEGNER:  Yes.

14              MR. DAVIS:  Are the statements made in

15 that document true and correct as if you were sayin g

16 them under oath here today?

17              MS. BEGNER:  Yes.

18              MR. DAVIS:  Is there anything that you

19 need to correct or change that's in your testimony as

20 stated?

21              MS. BEGNER:  No.

22              MR. DAVIS:  Your Honor, I would move
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1 that Ameren Illinois Exhibits 1.0, 1.1, 1.2 and 1.3

2 be admitted into evidence.

3             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, do you hav e

4 any objection?

5             MR. MANN:  No.

6             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I will admit Ameren

7 Exhibit 1.0 with an attachments.

8                           (Ameren Illinois Exhibit

9                            Nos. 1.0, 1.1, 1.2 and

10                            1.3 were admitted into

11                            evidence.)

12              MR. DAVIS:  Thank you, your Honor.  I

13 just had a few quick direct questions, if that's

14 okay.

15              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  We'll let you start

16 and we'll see how far you go with it.

17             MR. DAVIS:  Sure.

18              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  And then, Mr. Mann,

19 you will have an opportunity to question Ms. Begner .

20              MR. MANN:  Pardon me?

21              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  When he is finished ,

22 you will have an opportunity to question Ms. Begner .
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1              MR. MANN:  Okay.  Thank you.

2 WHEREUPON:

3              A N D R E A    B E G N E R

4 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

5 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

6         D I R E C T    E X A M I N A T I O N

7                  by Mr. Davis

8      Q.   Ms. Begner, to the best of your knowledge ,

9 is your employer, Ameren Illinois, regulated by the

10 Illinois Public Utilities Act?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   And to the best of your knowledge, are

13 there administrative regulations that also control

14 your employer, Ameren Illinois Company?

15      A.   Yes.

16      Q.   And to the best of your knowledge, are

17 tariffs filed by Ameren, which also are approved by

18 the Commission and regulate your employer, Ameren

19 Illinois?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   To the best of your knowledge, is Ameren

22 Illinois's ability or a version that it can charge
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1 interest rates and late payment charges controlled

2 by either statute or regulation?

3      A.   Yes.

4      Q.   To the best of your knowledge, is one of

5 those sections potentially 83 Illinois Administrati ve

6 Code Section 280.90(d)?

7      A.   I don't know the exact title on it, but,

8 yes, it would be labeled.

9      Q.   And to the best of your knowledge, does

10 Ameren Illinois comply with Illinois law and

11 regulations when assessing interest charges to its

12 customers?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   And to the best of your knowledge, when

15 referencing the specific facts in this formal

16 Complaint, did Ameren Illinois comply with Illinois

17 law and regulations in assessing interest charges

18 on Mr. Mann's account?

19      A.   Yes.

20              MR. DAVIS:  I have nothing further.

21             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, do you hav e

22 any questions?
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1              MR. MANN:  Yes.

2           C R O S S - E X A M I N A T I O N

3                      by Mr. Mann

4      Q.   On Line 4, by whom are you employed, you

5 answered consumer service supervisor.  What are the

6 requirements for that position?

7             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I believe you

8 misstated your position.  It actually reads custome r

9 service supervisor.  But I assume, Mr. Mann, you

10 still have the same question?

11             MR. MANN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  Yes, I

12 do.

13              MR. DAVIS:  So to clarify, you are

14 asking her what her qualifications are or what?

15             MR. MANN:  No.  I asked what the

16 requirements are to be a consumer service superviso r.

17             MR. DAVIS:  To the extent you know, you

18 can answer.

19 BY THE WITNESS:

20      A.   Well, not having information in front

21 of me as far as the requirements for my position,

22 there were specific requirements related to custome r
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1 service as well as education requirements that I

2 had to meet.

3 BY MR. MANN:

4      Q.   What educational requirements?

5      A.   A four-year college degree.

6      Q.   In what?

7      A.   I don't recall the exact requirements,

8 but I did meet the requirement of my education.

9      Q.   Are you aware of usury laws?

10      A.   No.

11      Q.   Where did you go to school in answer to t he

12 next question on Line 8?

13      A.   I received my bachelor degree from the

14 University of Illinois at Springfield.

15      Q.   I'm on Lines 20 and 21, you testified tha t

16 you support -- wait a minute -- regarding the billi ng

17 and charges; is that correct?

18              MR. DAVIS:  Can you restate the

19 question?

20              MR. MANN:  I beg your pardon?

21              MR. DAVIS:  Can you restate the

22 question?
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1

2 BY MR. MANN:

3      Q.   All right.  Your question to her was what

4 is the purpose of your direct testimony?  "To respo nd

5 on behalf of Ameren Illinois to the direct testimon y

6 of C. John Mann that was filed in this docket in

7 support of the Complaint against Ameren regarding

8 billing and charges;" is that correct?

9              MR. DAVIS:  I still don't hear a

10 question there.

11              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  He just asked if th at

12 was correct.

13              MR. DAVIS:  Okay.

14              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  He read it correctl y.

15 BY THE WITNESS:

16      A.   The question and answer as stated, yes.

17 BY MR. MANN:

18      Q.   Can you tell me what those charges are

19 other than the billing?

20      A.   I don't understand your question.

21              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  He asked you if you

22 can tell him what the charges are.  I think you hav e
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1 some attachments to your testimony that might answe r

2 his question.

3 BY THE WITNESS:

4      A.   Okay.  Well, at the time we received the

5 formal Complaint, it was 1,569.87.  That is between

6 time period that you were --

7 BY MR. MANN:

8      Q.   All right.  All right.  Can you tell me h ow

9 much of that bill was late charges?

10      A.   I do not have the late charges broken out

11 on the account.

12      Q.   Now, you are going to where?

13      A.   Well, I'm looking at Exhibit 1.1.  In tha t

14 exhibit, it breaks down the charges.

15      Q.   I'm sorry.  Where are you getting this in

16 this testimony?

17              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Hand him a copy of

18 this testimony.

19              MR. MANN:  Maybe I have a different --

20             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Attached to the

21 testimony were a couple of graph charts there.

22             MR. MANN:  Oh, no.  I didn't -- I
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1 haven't received those.  Oh, these.  Yes.  No, thos e

2 are the billing.  I'm asking for the charges that

3 were assigned in my bill for late payments.

4 BY THE WITNESS:

5      A.   Those are also late payment charges, whic h

6 are included on the account, an activity statement.

7 BY MR. MANN:

8      Q.   You can't tell me what is late charges?

9             MR. DAVIS:  Sir, you can -- I would

10 object to that question.  If you are asking for

11 specific dates, you can certainly ask that, but I

12 believe she just answered Exhibit 1.1 details

13 specifically what you are asking for.

14 BY MR. MANN:

15      Q.   How do I know those charges are right?

16             MR. DAVIS:  Objection.  I don't know

17 what the question is there.

18              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, you need

19 to make -- ask a question directly so that she know s

20 what it is that you are asking her to respond to.

21 BY MR. MANN:

22      Q.   Let's move on to the question on Line 31.
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1 Can you tell me what my account history has been wi th

2 Ameren Illinois other than what you have provided?

3      A.   I don't know.  I mean, I understand there

4 is Exhibit 1.1, which shows your account activity

5 which shows your gas and electric bill along with

6 any late payment charges and any payments we have

7 received.

8      Q.   In your answer on Lines 56 and 57, you sa y,

9 quote, "He was upset that his bill was too high."  Do

10 you know why I said that?

11             MR. DAVIS:  That calls for speculation.

12 Objection, calls for speculation.

13             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Well, she can answer

14 that she knows or she does not know.

15              MR. MANN:  Yes.  That's what I want to

16 know.

17 BY THE WITNESS:

18      A.   To the best of my knowledge, it is based

19 on the information provided from you and noted in

20 our billing system.

21 BY MR. MANN:

22      Q.   And so you are talking about only from la te
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1 2011 to 2012?

2             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Is that the period

3 that you were discussing during your testimony?

4 BY THE WITNESS:

5      A.   From reviewing the records on the account ,

6 yes.

7 BY MR. MANN:

8      Q.   That is not my entire history, though, is

9 it?

10      A.   When you say "entire history," what do yo u,

11 mean?

12      Q.   As long as I have been a customer of Amer en

13 Illinois.

14      A.   The dates of July 2011 to September 2011?

15              MR. MANN:  It was my understanding, yo ur

16 Honor, that Ameren Illinois was formed in 2010.  Is

17 there any way that I can get that other than throug h

18 discovery court?

19              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Mr. Mann, you filed

20 a Complaint about charges in 2011 and I believe

21 Ms. Begner has provided testimony about Ameren's

22 billing from that period up to some period in 2012.
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1                  Now, you can ask her if she is

2 familiar with bills that went out before that time,

3 but, you know, if she is not, that kind of complete s

4 the questioning that you can do with her on that

5 subject.

6             MR. MANN:  I realize that, your Honor.

7 That's why I was asking it.

8 BY MR. MANN:

9      Q.   If you will note on this first exhibit of

10 mine in response to discovery questions --

11             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Now, Mr. Mann, are

12 you asking Ms. Begner --

13             MR. MANN:  No, I'm stating what I said

14 was my Complaint against Ameren.

15             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  You have already

16 stated what your Complaint is.  Right now is the ti me

17 to ask Ms. Begner questions.

18             MR. MANN:  That's what I'm trying to

19 do, your Honor, but apparently I'm not doing it

20 correctly.  If I can't discover it in discovery,

21 which is the logical place to have discovered it,

22 I'm not getting anything out of my cross-examinatio n.
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1                  I wish to point out at the end of

2 that, my formal Complaint, that it ends with --

3 after 47 plus years of residency with all its

4 ramifications.

5             MR. DAVIS:  Your Honor, I believe the

6 witness has testified as to the extent of her

7 knowledge.  I think she stated that the parameters

8 of your knowledge are as stated in her written

9 testimony.  I think she answered his question.

10                  To the extent that anything he

11 said is considered as his testimony, I would move

12 to strike it.  When I say "his," I mean Mr. Mann,

13 for the record.

14             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  Well,

15 I don't think that he was testifying, counsel.

16             MR. DAVIS:  Okay.

17             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Do you have any othe r

18 questions of Ms. Begner?

19             MR. MANN:  No, your Honor.

20             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  Do you have any

21 redirect questions of Ms. Begner?

22             MR. DAVIS:  I have no further questions ,
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1 your Honor.

2             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  I have one question.

3                 E X A M I N A T I O N

4                  by Judge von Qualen

5      Q.   Ms. Begner, looking at your Exhibit 1.1,

6 on the first page -- on the top of the first page

7 on the right, there are two columns.  It says,

8 "current account status."  And then on the left,

9 there are suspended charges and a number of 1,569.8 7.

10 Then on the right charge -- the right side, there i s

11 a balance due.  There, it says 2,262.26.  What is

12 the difference or what's the basis for those two

13 different numbers?

14      A.   The basis would be as stated in my

15 testimony, $692.39, which is the post-filing

16 charges after the formal Complaint was issued.

17      Q.   Okay.  I understand.  So the difference

18 is the amount that was due at the time the Complain t

19 was filed and the amount that was due as of the dat e

20 of your testimony?

21      A.   I'm sorry.  Can you repeat your question,

22 please?
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1      Q.   The difference between the suspended

2 charges and the balance due is that the suspended

3 charges is the amount that Ameren said was due at

4 the time Mr. Mann filed his Complaint?

5      A.   His formal Complaint.

6      Q.   And the balance due is the amount that

7 was due, according to Ameren, at the time that you

8 filed your testimony?

9      A.   Correct.

10             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  I don't

11 have anything further.  Thank you.

12             THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.

13             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  Okay.

14 Now, we will set the schedule for you to have an

15 opportunity, Mr. Mann and Mr. Davis, to file a brie f

16 in support of your petitions in this case.  Let's g o

17 off the record to discuss that.

18                      (Whereupon, a discussion

19                       was had off the record.)

20              JUDGE VON QUALEN:  While we were off

21 the record, we had a brief discussion regarding

22 what is required insofar as briefing and what
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1 Mr. Mann and Mr. Davis would like for briefs.  I

2 understand that the parties are in agreement that

3 there should be initial briefs and they will be due

4 to be filed and served on March 26th.  That means

5 that a copy of the brief should be sent to Mr. Davi s,

6 myself and from Mr. Davis to Mr. Mann.  That is so

7 that everyone has a copy of the same document.

8                  In response to those initial

9 briefs, the parties may file reply briefs and/or

10 before April 15th.  After I have received the reply

11 briefs, I will draft a proposed order, which will

12 be my suggestion as to what I believe the Commissio n

13 should find in this proceeding.

14                  On the proposed order, there will

15 be a schedule for briefs on exceptions to the

16 proposed order.  The briefs on exceptions are to

17 identify any facts that any of the parties believe

18 I have misunderstood or anything they disagree with

19 as far as my findings of law or fact.

20                  With the briefs on exceptions, the

21 parties should include the language which is how th e

22 order would read if they were to write it.  In othe r
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1 words, what language they believe the correct

2 language would be for the order.

3                  After the briefs on exception are

4 filed, to the extent that the parties want to file

5 a reply to a brief on exceptions, they will be give n

6 an opportunity to do that.

7                  I also mentioned to the parties

8 that the deadline for this proceeding is May 22,

9 2013.  If the parties are able to file their briefs

10 on the dates that we've set forth, that is fine for

11 the deadline.  If anyone requests an extension of

12 time for the filing of the briefs, then are the

13 parties in agreement today that the extension --

14 that the deadline may be extended for 60 days?

15              MR. DAVIS:  Yes.

16             MR. MANN:  Yes your Honor.

17             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  All right.  Does

18 anybody have anything else they wish to discuss thi s

19 morning?

20             MR. DAVIS:  No your Honor.

21             MR. MANN:  No.

22             JUDGE VON QUALEN:  With that then, I
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1 will mark the record heard and taken and I will loo k

2 forward to receiving your briefs.  Thank you.

3             MR. DAVIS:  Thank you Judge.

4                       (This matter has been marked

5                        as heard and taken.)
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